
Registrar’s message: navigating the ongoing
journey towards cultural safety and humility

In February 2022, the College Board endorsed a new practice standard: Indigenous Cultural Safety,

Cultural Humility, and Anti-racism in collaboration with the BC College of Nurses and Midwives. This was
just one step in an ongoing journey to end Indigenous-specific racism in health care, where patient
experiences continue to demonstrate its prevalence.

One case was recently shared in a report dedicated to the memory of Heather Winterstein, an
Indigenous woman who died in an Ontario hospital. The report asserts that the circumstances of
Heather’s health issues and lifestyle factors were the lens through which staff assessed and judged
her, missing the symptoms and signs of critical illness. Like so many similar reports, a number of
useful and actionable recommendations were gifted to Niagara Health, including that they allocate
time, resources and energy to instill cultural safety throughout the organization’s staff, physicians
and volunteers.

In BC, health authorities, health regulators and Doctors of BC all signed the Declaration of
Commitment to Cultural Safety and Humility with First Nations Health Authority. As part of our
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commitment to continue this work, the College is assessing registrants’ awareness of the Indigenous

Cultural Safety, Cultural Humility and Anti-racism practice standard and seeking to understand how they
are applying the core principles in practice. Several research methods have been used.

Registrant survey

532 registrant responses

When asked about the awareness of the practice standard, 57% of respondents indicated that they
were aware of the practice standard. Of those, only 48% had read or referenced it.

When asked about applying the standard in practice, 35% of respondents indicated that the
standard aided them in providing culturally safe and humble care for Indigenous patients.

When asked which principles in the standard were helpful, the most common response was that the
standard prompted deeper self-reflection on current practices.

When asked which barriers get in the way of applying the principles in the standard, the most
common responses were limited time and resources, systemic issues, and difficult team dynamics.

Registrant interviews

Six registrants who expressed an interest in this process agreed to participate in a one-on-one
interview with an external consultant to discuss in more detail how they are applying the principles in
their practice.

Focus groups

Two focus groups were held: one with non-Indigenous registrants and one with Indigenous
registrants, aided by an Indigenous physician and knowledge keeper.

https://www.cpsbc.ca


https://www.cpsbc.ca/files/pdf/PSG-Indigenous-Cultural-Safety-Cultural-Humility-and-Anti-racism.pdf
https://www.cpsbc.ca/files/pdf/PSG-Indigenous-Cultural-Safety-Cultural-Humility-and-Anti-racism-FAQ.pdf
https://www.cpsbc.ca/files/pdf/PSG-Indigenous-Cultural-Safety-Cultural-Humility-and-Anti-racism-Learning-Resources.pdf
https://www.youtube.com/playlist?list=PL0kAVAHOLcehrdFyK_ncr2waJcfL3UfqX
mailto:communications@cpsbc.ca
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Introducing the College’s new deputy registrar,
Dr. Chris Hall

In March, Dr. Michael Murray retired from his position as deputy registrar after almost ten years
leading the accreditation programs and Physician Practice Enhancement Program. We are grateful

https://www.cpsbc.ca


improvement and experience, and acting vice president, medicine for Island Health. In addition to
her nursing and medical experience, Dr. Hall is also a certified board director.
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Now available: new online courses

/registrants/current-registrants/cpd/online-learning


registrants in applying the practice standard through examples and case studies, addressing
common questions and highlighting real-life examples heard during the standard development
process. 

Medical Record Keeping 201 focuses on the essentials of good medical records, including how to
avoid common deficiencies, use a SOAP-like format, and maintain a cumulative patient profile
(CPP).

Safe Prescribing of Opioids and Sedatives focuses on the College’s expectations as outlined in the
practice standard when prescribing these higher-risk medications.
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Navigating Psychoactive Prescribing explains how to lower the risks of prescribing psychoactive
medications, manage the treatment of chronic pain and substance use disorder, and navigate
difficult conversations.

Completing a course

To take a course on the College's online learning site, registrants are required to create an account
by providing their name, email address, and setting a password, or sign in if an account has already
been created. Note: For privacy reasons, the online learning platform is not integrated with CPSIDs or
passwords for the College website.

Future course development

The College is planning to create additional courses for practice standards, particularly those
commonly eliciting inquiries. New course offerings will be announced via email and in the College

/registrants/current-registrants/cpd/online-learning


Coming soon: national registry of physicians

The College is participating in a National Registry of Physicians (NRP) facilitated by the Medical
Council of Canada (MCC). This involves sending registrant data that the College collects to the MCC
to display with similar data from 11 other Medical Regulatory Authorities (MRAs). The MCC received
grant funding from the Government of Canada to develop the first nationally integrated source of
data on physicians in Canada.

The NRP will function as a centralized information exchange and will allow for improved collaboration
across jurisdictions in a shared vision to consolidate valuable physician data in a single location.

Information that will be contained in the NRP includes both personal and business information that
the College currently maintains in its own register. Expanded use anticipated for the next phase of
the NRP includes providing public access, however, the public will only have access to information
that is currently available to them in provincial college registers according to privacy laws. Data will
be securely stored by the MCC within Canada.

The NRP is expected to be launched in phases over several months depending on when MRAs are
able to transfer data. More information will be made available in future issues of the College Connector

.
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Medical Assistance in Dying practice standard
updates

The College recently published revisions to the Medical Assistance in Dying practice standard and the
accompanying frequently asked questions (FAQ). While medical assistance in dying where a mental
disorder is the sole underlying medical condition (MAiD MD-SUMC) was ultimately delayed, the
standard was revised to add clarity to requirements from the Ministry of Health.

Following an internal review the following revisions to the practice standard were made: 

Removed reference to 2021 changes in the Criminal Code as this is now outdated
Removed any references to MAiD MD-SUMC
Updated terminology to include “waiver of final consent” (updated name of form)
Incorporated temporary COVID-19 additions as permanent changes
Added new expectations in response to recent concerns from the MAiD oversight unit

/files/pdf/PSG-Medical-Assistance-in-Dying.pdf
/files/pdf/PSG-Medical-Assistance-in-Dying-FAQ.pdf


Copies of Ministry of Health reporting forms must be in the medical record
The medical records must be made available if requested by the Ministry of Health

Revised reporting section to align with changes and feedback from the Ministry of Health

The FAQ document was similarly revised to match the updates to the standard and include new
educational opportunities. The changes included:

mailto:communications@cpsbc.ca


Antimicrobial stewardship report available to
registrants

The College drug programs endeavours to support registrants in prescribing safely throughout their
careers. Registrants who are licensed for independent practice are encouraged to request a
personalized antibiotic prescribing report, which is available upon request. The report will compare
quarterly antibiotic prescribing volumes with a practice-specific comparator group.

Note: The report draws no conclusions regarding the appropriateness of antimicrobial prescribing or
adherence to clinical guidelines and scientific literature. It serves as supplemental information to
assist registrants in optimizing their approach to antimicrobial prescribing and enhancing the overall
care provided to patients.

The College website has been updated to include an overview of antimicrobial stewardship, a
resource section and a new report available to registrants. Report updates are available quarterly.
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PPEP is expanding assessments to include
anesthesia in dental facilities

Anesthesiologists and those providing family practice anesthesia (FPA) in dental facilities may be
required to complete a practice environment assessment and a peer assessment of their practice
starting in 2024.

The practice environment assessment will assess the provision of minimal, moderate, deep sedation,
and general anesthesia (including total intravenous anesthesia) in dental facilities to ensure the
care provided in dental facilities upholds a consistent level of safe patient care expected in other
medical and surgical facilities.

A peer assessment will focus on the review of clinical records for selected patients, including the
sedation and/or general anesthetic record. A review of the dental aspects of patient care is not
within the scope of a peer assessment.

The goal of the peer assessment is to provide educational support and help registrants meet
appropriate and current standards of practice. Assessments are not punitive and are not linked to
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any disciplinary or complaint process.

More detailed information on assessments for anesthesia in dental facilities can be found on the
College website.

Further questions can be directed to dentalanesthesia@cpsbc.ca.
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Prescription pad use by home sleep apnea
testing providers

The Diagnostic Accreditation Program (DAP) provides accreditation for home sleep apnea testing
(HSAT) facilities using established standards to ensure quality and safety of the service.

These evidence-based and outcome-focused standards are developed with guidance from an



/files/pdf/DAP-PS-Prescription-Pad-Use-and-Distribution-for-HSAT-Providers.pdf


CPD events

Medical Record Keeping for Physicians

Wednesday, July 10, 2024
Learn more

Wednesday, September 4, 2024
Learn more
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